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Editorial 
One of the most stimulating articles on urban design 
that I have ever read was the report on Rod Hackney's 
current work which was in February's Architect's 
Journal. It raised several questions in my mind, for 
which I would like to find some answers. 

Why have other architects / urban designers , so far, 
ignored Hackney's work? I know that for years we 
have all felt that his approach was 'interesting', 
but few have extolled the significance of his 
pioneering work to the environmental professions. He 
is an archi tect, urban designer, developer and 
builder who not only theorises about the importance 
of community, but rolls his sleeves up, gets involved 
in an area and gets the job done. He is in essence, 
I feel, pointing the way for the professions; his 
philosophy is the most attractive vision of the 
future I have come across to date. 

Why are other urban designers not providing the 
service which Hackney thrives on? He provides a 
total environmental service, with a local office in 
every area in which he works; he organises the 
community and enables them to achieve their 
ambitions, while increasing their ability to help 
themselves; and he revels in local political 
confrontation in order to achieve his ends. These 
are probably five good reasons why nobody else is 
providing a similar service, but surely urban 
designers are capable of learning the lesson and can 
get involved in this movement. Hackney proposes a 
local community architect on every street-corner, 
like a doctor or dentist, providing a cheap service 
seven days a week, 24 hours a day. Why not? 

Will Hackney's approach gain popularity and overcome 
the establishment? Hackney's view of the future of 
the environmental professions is totally at odds with 
the establishment, which he dismisses as "a whole 
generation of people producing the wrong product". 
He is stimulated by the problems of re-generating 
run-down inner city areas, and feels that it is a 
crime to preserve a limited club of architects doing 
a limited role for a select clientele. I believe his 
approach must and will gain popularity, but the 
'establishment' never dies, like old soldiers, it 
only fades away. 

As Hackney said, "Community architecture is as much 
about the development of people as property. It 
isn't just new build or conservation, it's a whole 
new way of life. The only thing you can promise is 
that it will be hard work, but in the end it will 
probably be worth it". If you have any thoughts on 
this, or any other, topic, please write to the 
ed itors. 

MIKE GALLOWAY 
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UDG Forum: LIVERPOOL'84 
The third weekend Forum was held in Liverpool in 
September 1984 when the topic was New Life for Old 
Cities. The Forums are held outside London to 
provide opportunities for members who are unable to 
travel to other events to discuss issues of general 
interest. The first was held at Bath University in 
September 1981 and discussed the objectives of Urban 
Design. The second was held at York University in 
April 1983 when the crisis affecting Urban Design 
Education in particular was discussed. 

The Liverpool venue was selected to enable members to 
combine the Forum with a visit to the Garden Festival 
and naturally many of the individual topics related 
to projects involving regeneration in the city. 

Background to Liverpool 

Tony Moscardini, who is Deputy City Planning Officer 
at Liverpool, gave an outline of the growth and 
development of Liverpool and some of its present 
problems. In 1700 the population was 6,000, and in 
1800 it had grown to 80,000. But it was during the 
next hundred years that the city really developed 
fast from 80,000 to 680,000 through the expansion of 
the port. From 1900, the population increased to a 
peak of 850,000 in the city in 1931 but it had now 
fallen back to about 530,000 within the Merseyside 
conurbation of about two million people. Two-thirds 
of all employed people worked in the service sector 
and one-third worked in manufacturing/construction. 

Of the 200,000 dwellings in Liverpool the split 
between Council and privately owned homes is 35/65. 
The city has the biggest Housing Action programme in 
the country, but significantly, within these areas, 
20,000 homes are privately owned. Since 1978 the 
city has received Urban Aid through the Inner City 
Partnership and in 1981 the Merseyside Development 
Corporation was set up with the specific aim of 
regenerating the waterfront areas. 

The Victorian era saw the construction of many fine 
buildings, particularly in the city centre. There 
are now over thirty Conservation Areas, many being 
located where obsole.e road schemes were once 
proposed. There are over 14 million square feet of 
offices in Liverpool and the city has the biggest 
shopping area and longest underground system outside 
of London. The road system is more than adequate for 
the needs of the city. 

The network of open spaces now provides a 5 mile long 
series of city parks, golf courses and other open 
land, but the greatest identity of Liverpool comes 
from its dramatic position, and the way the city 
centre comes right up to the edge of the River 
Mersey. To protect the special image of Liverpool as 
seen from the river, a high buildings policy has been 
in effect for many years. 

Tony Moscardini recollected a confrontation he and 
Walter Bor, then City Planning Officer, had with the 
Chairman of the Housing C o m m i t t e e about the 
undesirability of high rise housing and the social 
problems they created. The Chairman is reported to 
have thanked them for their advice and then said: 
"Mr. Bor, you an idealist; we have to be practical 
men". Fifteen years later, these same buildings are 
now being demolished, so urban designers don't 
necessarily have to lose out forever. 

Liverpool has always had a history of innovation. An 
earlier city engineer had proposed that all major 
roads should be designed as wide avenues with a 
central reservation for trams, and this resulted in 
such spaces as Princes Avenue. That reservation is 
now a linear park. Ornate pedestrian bridges were 
proposed over The Strand to connect with the 
Waterfront, and walks were constructed next to the 
river. A riverside park was even proposed on the 
site of the present International Garden Festival as 
early as 1919! 

Development undertaken in the 1960's and 1970's 
sought to restructure parts of the city and to 
provide improved facilities for pedestrians. The 
most recent office area designed round the City's 
walkway system is in Old Hall Street where new 
headquarters for the Royal Insurance Company are 
located. However new development is now generally 
smaller in scale often involving infill sites. Many 
old buildings that a few years ago would have been 
demolished are now being kept and restored and 
landscaping was playing an increasingly important 
role in new developments and in improving the city's 
environment. 

Visits to Projects 

Following Tony Moscardini's introduction the group 
went on a short tour by bus and foot of recent 
projects of interest. In terms of housing the Weller 
Street housing cooperative scheme was seen from a 
distance which illustrated its rather inward looking 
design, followed by Wimpey inner city housing for 
sale and the Barratt conversion of inner city walkups 
into flats for sale. Albert Dock is gradually 
emerging from its derelict state into a living part 
of the city although there is relatively little to 
show at this stage. The extension of the footpath 
links, the full opening of the Maritime Museum and 
the introduction of other interest generating uses to 
add to its recreational potential should enable it to 
play an important role in the regeneration of the 
waterfront area. 

The scale of Liverpool is always impressive to a 
visitor and the new Law Courts provide a strong focus 
at the other end of Castle Street to the elegant 
Georgian Town Hall. The paved space in front of the 
new courts provides a major contribution to the city 
but it is important to realise that this would not 
have occurred without separate inner city finance. 
This source of funding also enabled the Cavern Walks 
development designed by David Backhouse to be 
initiated; this is an intense and lively use of a 
limited site area incorporating small shops, an 
atrium space and perimeter offices expressed 
externally in a warehouse vernacular. 

u j | i c e Development:Old Hall Street 
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The Merseyside Development Corporation 

Jonathan Guest described the work of the Merseyside 
Development Corporation for whom he is a principal 
planner. The Corporation was proposed by Michael 
Heseltine in November 1930 to achieve the 
regeneration of certain selected areas in Merseyside 
in Liverpool, Bootle and Birkenhead. The major 
objective was to help to regain confidence in the 
city and to assist in reducing social and economic 
decline through the means of additional government 
finance and the attraction of private capital. 

The Corporation's Board of members are appointed by 
the Secretary of State and there are 52 permanent 
m e m b e r s of staff all appointed on short term 
contracts. Their function is to act as managers 
c o m m i s s i o n i n g work by outside agencies and 
consultants for the 685 acres of derelict land. The 
Corporation would provide land for development which 
could involve clearance or reclamation then install 
infrastructure and services to enable the private 
sector to carry out individual projects. The 
Corporation's budget is about 30 million pounds a 
year although in 1983/84 it rose to 33 million 
pounds, no doubt due to the stage of development at 
the Garden Festival site. 

The land in Bootle lies in the hinterland to the dock 
where British Rail or the Dock Authority were 
landowners. Industrial improvement of buildings and 
roads was necessary and grants were to be made 
available to industrialists with existing business in 
the area. The site had been marketed but it was 
affected by the Dock Authority considering it 
necessary to keep certain land available for port 
activities such as grain handling, which meant that 
it would not be fully available for 3 to 5 years. In 
Birkenhead shipping had ceased to exist for many 
years although the Dock Authority still see the area 
having potential for dock development. 

Most of the work on the ground that could be seen 
from the three and a half years of the Corporation's 
existence was to be found in Liverpool itself, in the 
South Docks and Riverside areas. The South Docks had 
been abandoned by the Harbour Board in the 1970's, 
the area had as a consequence silted up and the whole 
area was derelict. The proposal is to recreate 
usable water space for sporting activities and 
develop the northern section to provide new offices, 
shopping and apartments and create better links to 
the adjacent central area of the city. 

The first phase of this can now be seen in Albert 
Dock where the restoration of the Jesse Hartley 
structures of 18A5 is well underway and shops, cafes 
and museums now occupy ground floor space alongside 
the Dock. The Albert Dock project is being 
undertaken by part of the Arrowcroft Group in 
partnership with the Development Corporation and the 
total expenditure will involve about 100 million 
pounds. 

South of Albert Dock in the Brunswick Dock area over 
forty small industrial units have been created to 
form New Enterprise Workshops financed by BAT 
Industries. Shared central administrative services 
are provided as part of an all inclusive rental. 
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The largest project so far undertaken is the 
reclamation of 250 acres of derelict land in the 
Riverside area for the Garden Festival site. However 
this site and Albert Dock represent only a part of 
the area stretching south from the centre of the city 
that is being tackled and the linkage of all this 
land by the riverside promenade is an essential 
ingredient to the interlocking of the various 
activities that are designed to regenerate this 
derelict area. 

The Garden Festival Site 

Phil Deeley, Associate with William Gillespie and 
Partners described the work involved in creating 
Britain's first Garden Festival. The decision to 
site it in Liverpool was taken in 1981 leaving just 
two and a half years to reclaim and landscape the 
dauntingly derelict site. The Germans and Dutch, who 
have considerable experience of these events, 
believed it impossible! Through hard work, 
initiative, persuasion and probably a little good 
luck it turned out not to be impossible and the 
results on the ground, which delegates saw on a 
rather bleak Liverpudlian Sunday afternoon, are truly 
impressive. 

The transformation of old tank farms, rubbish tips 
and silt into an "A1 Garden Festival" required direct 
Government commitment and finance, the participation 
of the Merseyside Development Corporation as land 
owner and the backing of the planning authority The 
purpose was to attract people to the city and act as 
a catalyst for development. At the time of the UDG's 
visit the total number of visitors had exceeded the 
hoped-for 3 million. 

The master plan was organic and the "design co-
ordination" was robust enough to accommodate a huge 
number of theme gardens - both national and 
international - with some 120 separate contributions 
and a few late a r r i v a l s (like four e x t r a 
international gardens). The process of involving a 
wide range of people was as important as the actual 
products - an 11 year old produced the Blue Peter 
Dragon while a 79 year old masterminded the allotment 
gard en. Twenty—six local authorities provided free 
displays and each main exhibit - like the Chinese 
Temple, the Turkish Teahouse or the Beatle's Yellow 
Submarine - had its own story of inventiveness, 
c o m m i t m e n t and p a i n s t a k i n g c r a f t s m a n s h i p . 
Competitions were held for the Festival Hall (by Arup 
Associates) and a major landscape feature (Derek 
Lovejoy's "water feature" showing the stages of a 
river from its course to the sea). 

The venture became "an exercise in cadging" by 
obtaining sponsorship. Ten million pounds were 
required for land reclamation, 14 million to graft 
the IGF on to the site and some 6 million for 
marketing - all adding up to what Ken Martin unkindly 
called "a 30 million pound sideshow". Whether or not 
this is the most effective way to spend such a sum in 
Liverpool provided much meat for discussion, but the 
Festival has clearly appealed to the local population 
who want to keep as much as possible and has been 
widely acclaimed by the huge number of visitors. The 
minimum legacy is the £2.25 million Festival Hall 
(becoming a Sports Centre), the £1.25 million 
esplanade, the water feature and the show housing. 
More will probably remain since the Merseyside 
Development Corporation is now considering retaining 
a major part of the international and national 
gardens. 

It is too early to say what permanent benefits may 
accrue to the City but it clearly hasn't done any 
harm. As a physical achievement and an example of 
the kind of professional teamwork championed by the 
UDG it cannot fail to impress. What also shone 
through, despite the trials of the intense two and a 
half years preceding the Festival, was the enthusiasm 
of the design team for the project and the process by 
which it had come into being. 
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The Art of Landscape 

John Whalley, a partner in the Derek Lovejoy 
Partnership, began appropriately for a Sunday morning 
with a text from Isiaih warning those that sought to 
cover the land totally with development and referring 
also to Mumford on the effect of the city leaving an 
imprint on all minds. He sought a landscape solution 
that involved the conservation of the good that 
exists and the creation of visually adventurous 
landscape, particularly in the interstices of cities' 
areas which are available to all. 

This requires a strategic plan for landscape, a 
r e c o g n i t i o n of the n a t u r a l c o n t o u r s and 
characteristics of a place as well as excellence in 
individual details. Successful design of open space 
has to be considered at every scale but no design 
policy will be successful unless it is backed up by a 
ruthless discipline of maintenance and aftercare. 
He illustrated his talk with a variety of slides 
including the Partnership's competition winning 
project for an urban park at Cergy Pontoise and the 
water park at the Garden Festival site. This design 
was a winning entry in a competition between six 
invited landscape practices. 

The water park has been designed to provide as 
natural a space as possible, where visitors can 
relax, away from the more intense activity of the 
many theme gardens and where the varied aspects of 
water can be experienced. It includes a tumbling 
stream, a crashing waterfall and white water rapids 
as exciting elements linked to tranquil lakes, river 
meanders and millponas. 

The water system aims to tell a story, the passage of 
water from the upland origins to the sea, on its way 
being tamed and channeled into the service of man. 
Associated with the water are a range of aquatics 
chosen to illustrate the ecology of water margins, 
common plants to provide natural habitats, with more 
exotic species to provide highlights in areas where 
people will congregate. Along the banks run 
footpaths, leading people across bridges, over 
streams and rivers, up steep slopes to the waterfall 
and through marginal planting adjacent to the lake. 

The water feature is one of the locations in the 
Festival where food was on sale, and this facility 
w a s c a t e r e d for in 'The M i l l ' , a m o d e r n 
interpretation of the mill buildings found adjacent 
to millponds, utilising timber and metal frames to 

cover four temporary cabins serving food. Bright 
colours predominated in this area to reflect the 
bustle and movement, helped by the location of the 
Mill Station Halt with the arrival of a narrow gauge 
steam train every five or ten minutes on its journey 
through the site. Essentially the area was designed 
to cater for those wishing to escape, for those 
wanting quiet contemplation watching the water run 
past them as they stand on the bridges, or for those 
wishing to view the lake from the high vantage points 
which surround the site. 

It is significant that the Partnership have also won 
the major landscape competition for the 1986 Stoke 
Garden Festival site. 

OVEKPOOL '84. 
Festival IjumlKuqie Cotn|X"titMi. 
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Learning to Design with People 

David Innes Wilkin has been directly involved in 
design work for Liverpool housing co-operatives and 
he spoke about the background to them and described 
the process. He emphasised that the initiative came 
from the people and not from professionals - people 
who didn't want to be dispersed to outlying estates 
and whose reaction to the high blocks in the inner 
city could be seen in the social problems, the 
vandalism and subsequent demolition. 

It was a political decision to support the formation 
of co-operatives and it is unfortunate that a change 
in control seems to have terminated such agencies. 
The members had to be existing residents of local 
authority housing or due to be rehoused and each of 
the co-operatives that was established included about 
AO to 50 households. Each had the opportunity to 
select the private architectural practice who would 
design the scheme and a major part of the process was 
making the co-operative aware of the architects' and 
clients' roles. About 10 people represented the 40 
households in Hesketh Street in w e e k l y d e s i g n 
meetings and these were reported to a monthly meeting 
of the co-operative and in addition surgeries were 
held with individual families involving about 3 
meetings each week. The selection of the plot within 
the layout was agreed through discussion although in 
later schemes this was purely random by means of a 
draw. 

Swings and Roundabouts 

Ken Martin (Head of the School of Architecture at the 
L i v e r p o o l P o l y t e c h n i c ) gave a racy a c c o u n t of 
Liverpool's problems and opportunities and was rather 
like a knockout blow to terminate a heavy weekend. 
He felt that as a teacher and a private practitioner 
he should act as a catalyst of ideas, but he conceded 
that m a n y of his ideas had been m i s t i m e d and 
m i s m a t c h e d to c u r r e n t p o l i t i c a l t h i n k i n g and 
consequently had failed. Too often the problem had 
been lack of both f i n a n c i a l r e s o u r c e s and the 
p o l i t i c a l w i l l to a c h i e v e the objective. Many 
councillors had a very narrow view of the city and 
its difficulties. A much wider perspective was 
essential in a city that is made up of such a variety 
of interests. Liverpool, he claimed, had suffered 
badly for many years from a lack of strong political 
leadership, and to make matters worse, they did not 
look to, or listen to, local professional people for 
help. 

Three major developments that have happened recently 
in Liverpool have occurred directly as a result of 
central government political intervention. These were 
the International Garden Festival, the regeneration 
of the Matthew Street area and the rehabilitation of 
the Albert Docks. But Ken Martin warned that sooner 
or later, national involvement in Liverpool at this 
rate of investment is bound to stop. 

IK LIVERPOOL '84. 
I<Vsti\)il Ij<uwlsc'iijx' ComiK'titHMi. 

The layout of the first scheme they completed at 
Hesketh Street aimed to provide variety rather than 
equality and in this respect was different than a 
Housing Manager's requirements. It is essential 
however for any co-operative to understand the role 
of the scheme in the community and the contribution 
it should make rather than being a protected island. 
An earlier scheme was criticised for its 'stockade' 
planning where back fences were the only external 
expression of the group to the outside community. 

The process of designing Hesketh Street deserved the 
emphasis given to it as it surely indicates some of 
the ways forward in producing designs that are 
responsive to user needs. Such a process deserves 
consideration for other types of project such as area 
improvement and different building types to ensure 
that people's needs can be fully considered and 
adequately met. 

Hesketh Street Co 
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On Che Albert Dock scheme, he had much to say. As 
far back as 1967 he was involved in a scheme 
published in the Architects Journal to rehabilitate 
the Albert Dock buildings with the proceeds from low 
rise office buildings constructed on the adjoining 
dock lands. This was followed by many other 
proposals for the area, including the students scheme 
for u s i n g part of the d o c k b u i l d i n g s for 
accommodating the Polytechnic, and the Building 
Design Partnership scheme, which Ken Martin felt had 
scared everyone away because the total costs had not 
been phased over a period of years but rather quoted 
as a lump sum. In his view, Arrowcroft, the present 
developers of the Albert Docks, had come on the scene 
just in time to pick up the biggest bargain north of 
Watford. They had only been required to put up £1} 
million towards the initial stages of a project 
costing £12 million. The government, though the 
Merseyside Development Corporation, had provided the 
rest. 

As with so many older buildings, the Albert Docks.had 
been in good condition and perfect working order when 
they were closed down in 1970 by the Docks Board. 
During the seventies no maintenance had been carried 
out and they had been allowed to decay and rot so 
that the total cost today to rehabilitate the 
buildings is considerably higher than it need have 
been. To be fair, the Dock Board's actions had been 
encouraged by Liverpool councillors, many of whom 
regarded the Albert Dock and the inhuman working 
conditions they had engendered as a symbol of 
Victorian repression, not to be saved. 

Ken Martin posed a possible lesson to be learned from 
Albert Dock, which might be applicable to Liverpool's 
latest white elephant. For 16 years the Dock had 
been allowed to get into a worse and worse state 
until it had to be saved or destroyed. For 16 years 
architects and planners had talked endlessly about 
how to save it but with no result. Now that St. 
George's Hall had been made redundant, with little 
likelihood of a future user, were the professions 
going to have to weather another 16 years of 
agonising before something happened at the last 
minute? Perhaps it might be easier and quicker just 
to keep quiet, let decay set in, and let the 
government save it at the last moment, for a higher 
price. 

As Ken observed, and as we had seen the previous day 
during the bus tour, Liverpool has many fine but 
empty Victorian and Edwardian buildings in an 
advanced state of decay. In another town these would 
be rehabilitated and sold or let at a profit, but in 
Liverpool they are likely to be demolished. 

Development Trust 

The answer, Ken suggested, may lie in setting up a 
Development Trust with a revolving fund to help get 
rehabilitation started. It should include local 
businesses and rely on the energies already present 
in the city. 

One example of such an approach was the scheme put 
forward by the City Development Trust for the site 
proposed for housing west of the Anglican Cathedral 
and for which a competition was held. The intention 
was to divide up the site to enable various agencies 
and designers to contribute to the renewal of this 
area and introduce a variety of ideas and uses. The 
majority of the site was used for housing of various 
kinds but other uses included a Chinese cinema with a 
pagoda restaurant, a Salvation Army hostel, a public 
house, supermarket, small shops, offices and a 
private hospital. The range of uses proposed and 
their separate expression indicate the variety 
possible within such a scheme which would have been 
an i n t e r e s t i n g i n n o v a t i o n in urban design 
implementation. 

It was natural for the concluding discussion to focus 
on Liverpool's problems and opportunities and whilst 
most accepted that the extra money being pumped into 
Liverpool allowed certain things to be achieved that 
might otherwise never have occurred nevertheless the 
city itself had to come to terms with its change of 
function. 

Separate sources of national money and appointed 
bodies are not an alternative to broad-based 
decisions taken by the citizens through their elected 
m e m b e r s , and the co-operative m o v e m e n t and 
development trusts, locally-based, must have a vital 
role to fill in any solution. 
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The Road in the City 
Travel and transport has always been an important 
aspect of urban ccmrtunity life. The shape of our 
cities has evolved in response to changing methods of 
transport. The horse, railway and motor car have in 
turn influenced the form of urban areas and 
determined the way in which people live. 

This year Londoners will spend over £7,000 million on 
transport. The city cannot function without 
efficient linkages. Transport systems, both public 
and private, are provided for the benefit of the 
ccrrnunity. Road space is available in London without 
direct charge but the use of that space can impose 
costs on others through pollution, noise, 
environmental deterioration and congestion. The fast 
flowing river of cars and lorries that engulfs many 
parts of inner London threatens the fabric of the 
city and by implication the structure of its 
ccmnunities. Reducing the impact of traffic in the 
city, returning streets and spaces to the people, is 
the single most important action that 
environmentalists can take to make modern life more 
civilised. Without action, a de-sensitised urban 
dweller will be produced, tolerant of noise, fumes 
and visual intrusion, an alien in a degraded 
landscape. 

Urban designers have a role in making London more 
comfortable, more user friendly. There must be 
places where people can feel relaxed and at ease. 
Places which stimulate the senses, where the 
environment can be enjoyed and experienced directly 
without the intervention of car or television 
screens. In seeking urban quality our first steps 
must be to contain the adverse effects of traffic on 
people's lives. 

A standard response to urban traffic congestion in 
the past has often involved road widening with 
subsequent environmental deterioration. The car has 
provided governments and local authorities with a 
reason for carving new (and widened) roads through 
established residential areas and town centres. 
Street patterns have been destroyed, buildings and 
their settings ravaged. For decades London's roads 
have been designed and built around the needs of car 
cannuters and lorries. Urban fabric and carmunity 
structure have been ignored in the rush to reduce 
journey times and increase road capacity. Public 
transport has been undermined by lack of investment 
and the needs of local residents, pedestrians and 
cyclists largely forgotton. 

The Department of Transport' s 
producing environmentally sensitive 
poor. On the North Circular £534 
spent to bring the road up to 

past record in 
road schemes is 

million is being 
motorway type 

The Government's current proposals to trunk 68 miles 
of London's roads continues the emphasis on traffic 
at the expense of people. As a result of plans to 
scrap the GLC, control of roads such as the A205 
(South Circular) will be taken over by the Department 
of Transport. Consultants have been appointed to 
study traffic conditions and improvements in large 
parts of London and put forward schemes which "deal 
more effectively with the flow of essential road 
traffic". The consultant's brief is to tackle 
congestion en overcrowded roads in seme of London's 
main traffic corridors where congestion is endemic 
during long periods of the day. The government 
claims that these studies will be environmentally 
sensitive, but it is admitted that they could result 
in flyovers and underpasses or equally destructive 
'traffic management' that widens roads or funnels 
vehicles through residential streets. 

standards. The same formula en other roads in London 
could bring blight and environmental deterioration 
with more noise and pollution in housing areas and 
town centres. 

In Lewisham, the local planning authority has firmly 
rejected the road building options for the A205. The 
A205 is often said to be a series of sign posts 
indicating a route that twists and turns through 
residential and shopping streets in South London. 
The road has become the line of least resistance for 
vehicles rather than a through route and is a 
predominantly narrow carriageway passing through 
residential and shopping areas. Over 3,000 people 
live along the A205 in the Borough of Lewisham and 
quite apart frcm the disruptive environmental 
effects, a major road building option is felt to be 
unrealistic in financial terms. Building a new 
orbital road through this type of solid residential 
and ccnmercial environment would probably cost more 
than £10 million per lane per mile. 

In Lewisham the Council have recognised that a large 
number of imponderables surround the future role of 
the A205. A short term answer to the traffic 
problems of South London is unlikely to be found. 
Environmentally many problems along the A205 deserve 
immediate attention. Many small scale improvements 
can be carried out now. 

environment 
recognises 
efficiently 

An environmental strategy for the A205 is being 
developed, to deal with landscape treatment of the 
whole route, local environmental improvements, noise 
insulation to property and enhancement of the 

adjacent to the road. This approach 
the need for essential traffic to move 
but will stress that environmental 

quality and a good image are of equal importance in 
attracting investment and retaining existing 
activities. 

In a closely built up urban area a road acts as a 
linear ccntnunity space with a lot of social 
interactions taking place along its route. The 
physical structures of the road must make provision 
for the activities that take place along it whilst 
minimising the effects of traffic. In shaping the 
future of London's roads, account must be taken of 
the needs of local residents and a cannon interest 
must be recognised in finding practical and well 
designed solutions to the use of urban road space. 
The city is the apothesis of western civilisation and 
London is one of the great cities of the world. Its 
future must not be sacrificed to the narrow interests 
of the invading motor car. 

Mike Higgins 
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Urban Design Competitions 
The Glasgow Experience 
Within the past year or so, there has been a rash of 
urban design, or urban design related, competitions. 
Why have they suddenly become a popular panacea to 
the complex problems of urban areas, and, more 
importantly, have they been successful? Can a short, 
feverishly - concentrated competition really solve 
the long-standing problems of regenerating or 
redeveloping a sensitive area with a unique local 
context? Many people obviously think so, given the 
number of competitions recently. One of the most 
important and ambitious of these was for the 
Precincts of Glasgow Cathedral, and it provides a 
good example of this growing trend. 

Up until the 16th Century, Glasgow Cathedral was the 
religious, political and economic centre of, not only 
Glasgow but also, the whole north-west of Britain. 
The importance and power of the clergy and the 
University put Glasgow on a par with York, Canterbury 
and Lincoln. The Reformation marked the start of a 
long period of decline for the Cathedral Precints, 
and, from being primarily an ecclesiastical 
settlement, Glasgow started to emerge as a centre for 
merchant trading. The centre of local importance and 
power, therefore, moved away from the traditional 
Cathedral area towards the Mercat Cross and 
eventually westwards to its present day location. 
Although the substantial redevelopment schemes of the 
late 19th Century have meant that, today, the 
Precinct is largely the product of the late Victorian 
era, there are two remaining medieval buildings (the 
Provands Lordship and the Cathedral itself) and the 
area is still of considerable historical value. 

Plans for an Inner Ring Road circling Glasgow City 
Centre were first produced some twenty years ago, and 
the then Glasgow City Corporation expressed their 
concern about the environmental impact of the east-
flank of the ring road on the area around Glasgow 
Cathedral. A firm of private consultants, William 
Holford and Associates, were therefore commissioned 
to undertake a planning and architectural study of 
the effects of the road proposals on the Cathedral 
Precinct. Their report was produced in 1970 and 
contained imaginative ideas for the treatment and 
partial redevelopment of the Precinct, however since 
then, because of uncertainty about the precise 
alignment, scale and timing of the east flank, the 
Holford Report has simply gathered dust. 

In view of the incremental approach to the renewal 
and redevelopment of the Precinct in the past, much 
of the existing layout was considered to be 
unresolved and in need of attention. It was in 
September 1982 that Glasgow District Council agreed 
that options for the development of the Cathedral 
Precinct should be re-examined. In November the 

Planning Department presented a report on future 
planning policy for the city centre in the glare of a 
large media release. The essence of this policy was 
that a pattern of development proposals was becoming 
evident in the city centre, and that these formed 
three lines of development involving the investment 
of at least £225 million. These lines were; 

A. Along the riverside from Queen's Dock to Glasgow 
Green. 

B. Along Renfrew Street from Macintosh's School of 
Art to the proposed Buchanan Street Centre. 

C. Along the High Street and Saltmarket from the 
Cathedral to Glasgow Green. 

This concept was euphemistically coined 'The String 
of Pearls', and formed the basis of the new City 
Centre Local Plan. Line C included proposals to 
enhance the Cathedral Precinct, and, in fact, it was 
defined as a Special Project Area. 

A Cathedral Precinct Working Party of various 
interested bodies was subsequently set up, and, 
between November 1982 and March 1983, two large 
public meetings and several specialist-subject 
meetings were held to discuss the problems and 
consider the options. In March 1983 a summary of the 
findings of these meetings was reported to the 
Council, and it was agreed that an Urban Design 
Competition be sponsored jointly by Glasgow District 
Council and the Scottish Development Agency. 

Various meetings were then held with the respective 
professional bodies with an interest in the 
competition to discuss the preparation of a 
competition brief. Following these meetings, the 
Royal Incorporation of Architects in Scotland made a 
bid to take over the running of the competition for a 
fee of £25,000, otherwise they would not be able to 
give their approval to the competition and therefore, 
architects would be barred from entering. At this 
point, the other professional bodies threatened to 
withdraw their support if the RIAS took over the 
competition, as they (quite rightly) feared that it 
would become an 'architectural' rather than an 'urban 
design' competition. Faced with this impasse, and 
the fact that they could not afford £25,000 anyway, 
GDC decided that it would not proceed any further 
with the ideas of a competition, and that the 
Planning Department were capable of coordinating the 
development of the area without it 

The news of the abandonment of the competition was 
announced to a public meeting of the 'Working Party 
later in March, and the decision was the source of 
considerable disappointment. The Council were 
criticised for trying to develop the area without an 
overall design concept, an accusation which was 
strongly denied. Nevertheless, the meeting agreed 
that they could not accept the loss of the 
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opportunity to hold a competition, and asked the 
Council to reconsider the idea on the basis that an 
Urban Design 'Ideas' Competition be sponsored jointly 
by GDC and the SDA, with the SDA providing the prize 
money and the Council's Planning Department preparing 
the brief and organising the administration. The 
Council agreed to this arrangement in April 1984, and 
the competition was launched in May with a closing 
date for entries of September 1984. 

Competitors were issued with a very comprehensive 
information pack which highlighted the problems of 
the area and the opportunities and constraints 
affecting development. Essentially, competitors were 
asked to; 

- identify how the area works at present and suggest 
ideas on how it should work in the future. 

- produce a broad design and development framework 
for these ideas. 

- demonstrate how their scheme would be implemented 
including resource sources. 

There was no requirement to produce detailed designs 
for the area, it was an urban design solution that 
was required, and the technical and economic 
feasability of the proposals was to be a major factor 
in determining the winning entries, yet this turned 
out not to be the case. 

The results were announced in October 1984, and the 
first prize went to Jack Sloan, in conjunction with 
Nicoll Page and Park, on the basis of an unanimous 
decision by the assessors; Prof Tony Jones (Director 
of Glasgow School of Art), Alan Dale (Director, 
Property and Environment, SDA), James Rae (Director 
of Planning, GDC), Sir Leslie Martin (consultant 
architect) and Rev Dr William Morris (Minister, 
Glasgow Cathedral). The winning scheme received, 
probably justifiably, a mixed reaction from the 
professional press and other competitors, although 
the jury felt that "the scheme nicely coordinated the 
disparate parts of the area into strong and coherant 
formal relationships between the buildings and the 
landscape" and that it was "a lively, thoughtful, 
provocative, imaginative and practical solution". 

Nevertheless, it was decided by the GDC to assemble 
the best ideas from the competition entries to form a 
composite design framework for the Cathedral 
Precinct, and some of the elements of the winning 
scheme have been retained. This is quite a curious, 

and to ray knowledge unique, way of implementing the 
results of a design competition, which does at least 
give the sponsors an even greater amount of control 
over the end result, but makes one wonder what was 
the point of the competiton in the first place. If 
the purpose was to produce a development framework 
for the area, how can this be achieved by assembling 
various uncoordinated parts of separate schemes? 

The principle features of this composite design are; 

- the relocation of the existing car park fronting 
the Royal Infirmary to the burial ground 
immediately north of the Cathedral, with access 
taken from Wishart Street. 

- a newly designed Cathedral Square (North) to 
provide a better setting for the Cathedral. 

- the development of the area between John Knox 
Street and Cathedral Square (North) for a Visitors 
Centre for tourists, in a way that enhances the 
important views of the Cathedral. 

- the development of the John Knox Street site for 
housing in partnership with the private sector. 

- the development of the area between Collins Street 
and Castle Street for mixed commercial, residential 
and open space uses (including an underground car 
park). 

This package was presented to the Cathedral Precinct 
Working Party on 3 December 1984 and received its 
support,and later in December GDC agreed to the 
proposals on the basis that; 

- the SDA appoint consultants to prepare a detailed 
design for Cathedral Square and the burial ground, 
and then implement the scheme. 

- the Council develop the John Knox Street site for 
housing use in partnership with the private sector. 

- the Council prepare a feasibility study for the 
redevelopment of the site between Collins Street 
and Castle Street. 

The SDA and GDC have subsequently drawn up a 
shortlist of consultants who will be invited to 
discuss their intended approach to the preparation of 
a detailed design for the square and car-park, from 
these interviews a firm of consultants will be 
appointed. The SDA intend to implement the agreed 
scheme in time for it to be completed prior to the 
International Garden Festival in 1988, when Glasgow 
will be in the limelight as much as Liverpool was 
last year. GDC are presently preparing a Design 
Brief for the John Knox Street site, and they will 
shortly be inviting competitive bids from private 
developers for a housing development in partnership 
with the Council. 
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The rest of the composite package is, however, 
proving to be more of a problem. The tourist related 
development bordering Cathedral Square (North) is to 
be developed by the Friends of Glasgow Cathedral in 
order to provide them with the visitor facilities 
they require. They have appointed architects to act 
on their behalf, but it would appear that there is a 
significant gap between the kind of development they 
have in mind and that which was envisaged in the 
composite scheme. A small shop and tearoom does not 
constitute a Visitor's Centre! If the development 
content could be increased to include the Assistant 
Minister's flat and the hall facilities required by 
the Cathedral, then the building would be able to 
fulfil the visual role which was originally 
envisaged, and it would also provide replacement 
facilities for those presently existing in Cathedral 
House (an important listed building), therefore 
allowing it to be included in the John Knox Street 
site and converted for the residential use. 

The redevelopment of the area between Collins Street 
and Castle Street for mixed commercial, residential 
and open space uses has also run into problems. 
Because the chosen design does not allow for adequate 
phasing, the whole package is dependant upon the 
demolition of existing properties and the 
construction of the ring road in 'cut and cover', and 
this will not take place for at least another five 
years, if ever! The Provands Lordship has already 
been renovated and will soon open as a small museum 
and visitors centre, but there is little interest, so 
far, in the re-use of the Barony Church. So it would 
seem that no improvements can really be expected on 
the western side of the Precinct within the 
foreseeable future. 

It would appear, therefore, that the two elements of 
the scheme which are going ahead were already 
proposed and implementable prior to the competition. 
Looking back then, what was the original reason for 
holding this competition and what was expected from 
it? Back in 1982 the situation was that; 

- the John Knox Street site was about to be marketed 
for a housing development. 

- the ring-road proposal was blighting the area 
between Collins Street and Castle Street and no 
start date was envisaged. 

- there was a proposal to relocate the Infirmary car 
park and redesign Cathedral Square (North). 

- alternative uses were being sought for the Barony 
Church. 

- the Provands Lordship was being renovated into a 
small museum. 

- replacement facilities were being sought for those 
in Cathedral House. 

Now, three years and a competition later, the 
situation is exactly the same. Very little, if any, 
real progress has been made. The reason for the 
competition is unclear; was it intended to provide a 
design for the square and its surrounding area, or 
was it to provide a development package/framework 
that would break down the impasse that existed at the 
time and get a scheme implemented? The competition 
brief clearly stated that it was the latter, but 
perhaps, deep down, this was not the case. There had 
always been a strong belief that the Planning 
Department had the skills and capability to 
coordinate the development of the area on their own, 
and indeed they had done a lot of work which was 
about to prove that, but there had been a certain 
amount of criticism that an 'international' designer 
was required to layout a new Cathedral Square. It 
could be said, therefore, that the results of the 
competition reflect this apparent confusion of 
purpose. 

The twist in this tale, therefore, is that although 
there was no problem in producing a design which was 
satisfactory and feasible, a competition is forced on 
to the situation. The competition is held and 
gains media attention for the city and satisfies the 
critics, but the end result is a less than perfect 
design which is difficult to implement except for 
those parts which were already proposed at the 
outset. Meanwhile, the sponsers are poorer to the 
sum of £15,000 in prize money. Is it worth it? 

What are the lessons to be learned from this 
experience for any other sponsor presently 
considering the promotion of a competition? 

1. Be absolutely clear about the purpose of the 
competition and the need for it. 

2. Clearly state these in the competition brief and 
make them a condition of entry. 

3. Fully involve the jury of assessors in the 
preparation of the brief and ensure that they 
understand and agree with it. 

4. Pray. 

In answer to the questions I raised at the beginning; 
I think competitions are popular just now because 
they are fashionable and, for no other reason, every 
city has to have one! Are they successful? Well, it 
depends on what you expect from them, they are not a 
panacea that is for certain. Competitions are merely 
one tool, and a pretty clumsy one at that, in the 
whole range available to the urban designer, and 
should be treated as such. Personally, I hope, and 
believe, that Glasgow will be able to regenerate the 
Precinct, and give the Cathedral the setting that it 
needs and deserves, but it will take time. 
Nevertheless, they have proved recently that they are 
capable of promoting development interest in the City 
Centre, and reviving run-down areas and their 
economies, and I feel that come 1988 work on the new 
Cathedral Square will have started. 

As for myself, I think it will be a long time before 
I ever get involved in holding or entering a 
competition again. 

Mike Galloway 
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Book Reviews 
'URBAN SPACE' by Rob Krier, Academy Editions, 1979 
'Urban Space' is full of the alluring drawings and 
sketches which characterise the work of both the 
Krier brothers and, true to the tradition of Academy 
Editions' books, it makes a delightful coffee table 
volume for the cognoscenti. But at a nore profound 
level, the text reveals much of the theories which 
underpin Rob Krier's approach to Urban Design issues 
and, in the scarcity of works dealing with Urban 
Design theory, 'Urban Space' makes a valuable 
contribution. 

Krier starts by attempting a definition of urban 
space by identifying its constitutent parts - the 
square and the street and the relationships between 
them. The strength of Krier's approach is the 
precise analysis he makes of the qualities of space 
using both morphological and typological studies, 
existing examples or in the abstract. Indeed his 
simple line sketches convey a great deal of 
information about hew their qualities are influenced 
by small changes in form. 

The second part of Krier's book analyses what he sees 
as the erosion of urban space in 20th Century Town 
Planning by assessing how the Classical urban form 
with its vocabulary of squares, boulevards, circuses 
and crescents evolved and hew revolutionary changes 
in theories of architecture and urban form of the 
earlier part of this century interrupted the 
continuity. It is fairly clear that, as a devoted 
'Classical Formalist', Krier resents this 
interruption greatly. 

Chapter 3 concerns itself with the reconstitution of 
urban form in the formal model by healing the wounds 
resulting frcm the excesses of the Modem Movement 
and does so by reference to a series of case studies 
in Stuttgart. In purely physical, built-form terms, 
the solutions are very carpel ling and, given the 
appropriate attention to the mix of uses housed in 
and around the spaces created, would result in the 
creation of stimulating and exciting urban 
environments. But this is perhaps the greatest 
shortccming in those aspects of Krier's work shown 
here. He does not appear to concern himself with 
people at all, either as users of the buildings and 
spaces created in each scheme or as participants in 
the process of finding Urban Design solutions to 
mutually agreed problems. Instead, his concern is 
almost entirely with the physical characteristics of 
space and one is left at the end of the first chapter 
with the impression that Krier is obsessed with the 
creation of two-dimensional patterns. Seldcm do his 
analyses reveal consideration of the third dimension, 
depth, let alone the fourth dimension which is 
essential to the function and vitality of urban 
space, human activity. 

Many would argue that this reveals an essentially 
totalitarian, technocratic approach to Urban Design 
problem solving and there may be seme truth in this. 
But such a supposition cannot be confirmed on the 
basis of one book on a few aspects of Krier's work. 
I am rather more inclined to the view that Krier is 
fascinated by the patterns which emanate frcm a 
'Formalist' and 'Classicist' approach and feels that, 
provided the right patterns are created, then 
everything else will follcw. And he clearly ignores 
those activities, like industry, which do not fit 
into this pattern. 

This all sounds very negative but I have a great deal 
of admiration for the clarity of Krier's work and 
consider it to be a sound basis to the solution of 
physical problems. Is it a worthy book to add to 
your reference library? It may not be top of my list 
but there is much here to think about. 

Lawrence Revill 

by Jonathan Bamett 

Icon Editions/Harpers and Row, 1982 

Back in 1974, Jonathan Barnett wrote a book entitled 
"Urban Design as Public Policy" which described the 
experience of himself and his colleagues in bringing 
urban design considerations into the operations of 
New York City Government. This more recent book 
started out as an update of the first but turned into 
a review of the developments generally since then, 
broadening the scope beyond New York while at the 
same time examining seme aspects in more detail. 
Barnett is a good, very readable writer, covering his 
subject with clarity and interest. 

Barnett is clearly one of those, like myself, who 
believes that Urban Design is not so much a definable 
skill but more an attitude of mind which dictates how 
we apply other skills of Town Planning, Architecture 
and Landscape Architecture. Apart frcm his urban 
design role in New York City Government, for whcm he 
still works as a consultant, Barnett is a founder 
member of the Institute of Urban Design in the USA 
and this other persona is revealed in this book. 
Barnett is a crusader for a new approach to achieving 
urban environmental quality and intends this book as 
his introduction to the subject aimed at the 
uninitiated. He succeeds well. 

As Barnett points out in his first sentence, "If you 
believe that cities can be designed, nothing is nore 
frustrating than to watch the continuous 
misapplication of the huge sums of money that are 
spent in rebuilding our cities and developing the 
countryside". Frcm this beginning he goes on to make 
his own analysis of history of urban design theories 
and concepts and the impact they have had on urban 
development, and also the evolution of urban design 
education in the USA. He goes on to suggest that the 
upsurge of interest in environmental conservation 
among the general public should be harnessed by urban 
designers to promote renewed interest in 
environmental design in a way which respects the 
context in which the design is prepared. And he sees 
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the main power for urban designers to achieve 
environmental quality in the involvement of the 
ccnmunity in urban design decisions; urban design is 
local democracy at work. In the USA the methods of 
achieving this have ranged frcm the usual round of 
public meetings and consultation leaflets to phone-in 
TV programnes during which whole schemes are 
redesigned and built in model form before the cameras 
in response to ccnments from viewers I It certainly 
appears that, in the USA, architects and urban 
designers are much more willing to sound out and 
utilise public opinion in complete contrast to the 
Manser model of 'architect and client know best and 
to hell with everyone else'. In concluding his first 
section, Barnett discusses the relationship between 
'Urban Design and the Preservation Movement'. 

The second section concerns the application of 
techniques to achieve urban design objectives with 
particular reference to the evolution of planning and 
design controls in New York. He outlines the 
principles and deficiencies of the traditional zoning 
controls and describes three ways in which their 
shortcomings have been circumvented: planned unit 
development in suburban locations, the application of 
braod design standards to predefined plot layouts; 
urban renewal; and incentive zoning where additional 
floorspace is granted over parts of the site as an 
incentive to include facilities and design features 
of ccnmunity benefit. He then goes on to unravel the 
complexities of hew these three aspects evolved in 
the urban design policies of New York, defining the 
objectives, describing the means and analysing the 
ends. Principally, urban design objectives have been 
achieved in New York by strict application of urban 
design briefs for individual sites, backed up by 
general policies, in the granting of building 
permits. But as Barnett says, this has been done in 
New York only by the manipulation of ad hoc local 
regulations and he turns to San Francisco as a city 
where comprehensive policies and controls on urban 
design have been available for longer and where 
development has been influenced more consistently. 

One is left with something of an impression at the 
end of all this, however, that the major achievements 
of such policies have been suburban arcadia and city 
centres littered with increasingly more elaborate 
point blocks and plazas, undoubtedly a vast 
improvement on the American norm but hardly the stuff 
of sensitive urban environments. Interestingly 
enough, the latest San Francisco Urban Design Plan 
was reviewed in a recent Architectural Review 
(February 1985) revealing that they have now rejected 
incentive zoning to achieve point blocks and 'wind-
swept' plazas in favour of a more human scale 
approach of defined street blocks with the greatest 
attention paid to the quality of the pedestrian 
realm. The beginnings of this change are hinted at 
in Barnett's book but back in 1982 the change was not 
as advanced as it has new become. 

In exploring his subject, Barnett is very 
comprehensive, dealing not only with the production 
of buildings and the spaces between, but also looking 
at the implications of traffic and transport systems, 
the design of street furniture, the need for 
coordinated investment in public utilities and the 
general use of development resources. 

For those not convinced of the existence of or need 
for a defined urban design profession, Barnett has 
included a thought provoking afterword on the subject 
which could form an appropriate foreword to all urban 
design course brochures. In it, Barnett attempts a 
definition Of what urban design is and, perhaps more 
importantly, what urban designers do, and recognises 
the dangers of creating a bandwagon onto which those 
who are less dedicated to the achievement of urban 
environmental quality might junp in search of 
increased status and kudos. It was obviously a view 
which prompted him to found the Institute of Urban 
Design and is a lesson which we in the UDG might 
learn from in view of the increasing use and abuse of 
the term 'urban design' now appearing in many and 
disparate forums. 

On the whole, I do not think any urban designer's 
bookshelf should be without Barnett's books, not as 
reference material but as 'scene-setters' for the way 
in which we approach our future work. Well worth a 
read. 

Lawrence Revill 

'STUDYING HOUSING SUCCESS : A CHECK LIST AND CASE 
STUDY OF THE PADDOX, OXFORD' 
OXFORD WORKING PAPER NO 83 

by Nicholas Smith 

Published by Oxford Polytechnic, Department of Town 
Planning, price £2.10 

For those unfamiliar with the work and philosophy of 
Eric Lyons and the Span Development Company, Nicholas 
Smith's working pap>er provides an interesting and 
well researched backcloth based on a study of the 
Paddox scheme of north Oxford. 

Divided into two parts, the first half of the paper 
outlines a checklist of features of housing success, 
and the second half is an assessment of the Paddox 
estate built by Span in the 1960s, using the 
checklist. 

Unfortunately it is not clear where all the ccmponent 
parts of the checklist are derived frcm, and why it 
should comprise these and not any other factors. It 
almost appears to be geared specifically towards the 
types of development built by Span, and hence its 
ultimate objectivity may be called into question. 

Nevertheless, it appears thorough in its inclusion of 
factors all the way down from the initial design and 
development of the scheme to the eventual human 
response to the final product. The application of 
the checklist to the Paddox is similarly thorough and 
produces interesting details of the relationships 
between Span and local authorities, builders, 
building societies and so on. At the human response 
level, useful ccrments are fed back concerning issues 
like privacy» room size and 'sense of place', 
although this section could be criticised for its 
lack of scientific vigour (as in its population 
sampling technique, for instance). This tends to 
undermine scmewhat the significance which may be 
accorded to those views which are highlighted. 

Notwithstanding these criticisms, Smith' s paper does 
provide a useful investigation into the sense and 
quality of place. The author's claim that the 
checklist has proved useful in his professional 
context with a volume housebuilder is certainly 
important. It may well be that a sunmarised 
checklist, produced say in a matrix format, would be 
a major asset to those concerned with estate 
housebuilding. 

Kevin Murray 
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The Horrors of Heritage 
A talk to the UDG on 13 November 1984 at PCL by 
Bernard Kaukus (former Chief Architect at British 
Rail), chaired by Hermione Hobhouse. 
Railway stations, the old ones, bring back memories 
of steam and sooty smells, of childhood trips to the 
seaside, and of long, rcmantic overnight express 
trains filled with intrigue. The modern ones, 
however, evoke images of 'down and outs', BR 
sandwiches, and puddles of stale beer. Somewhere 
along the line, the images have become polarised, the 
memories blurred. When Bernard Kaukus took up his 
post as Chief Architect with British Rail he soon 
found out that what he was left with was the reality 
of the situation. Beuatifully ornate, but poorly 
maintained, Victorian buildings which no longer 
suited their designated function, public 
dissatisfaction with modern standards of design, and 
a BR Board determined to reverse the dwindling number 
of passengers. To him, the heritage of Britain's 
railways seemed more like an horrific straight-
jacket. 

Bernard's talk to the UDG took the form of a journey 
through the impressive architectural heritage of 
British Rail, using slides and an astute ccnmentary. 
The range of dusty Brunei drawings to the new station 
at Euston (the site of a well-known conservation 
battle of recent times). Although he certainly did 
not avoid seme of the more controversial topics, 
Bernard's message was essentially one of compromise 
and balance between conflicting interests. He gave 
examples of station refurbishment, internal 
modernisation, environmental schemes to bridges, 
viaducts and anbankments and the design of rolling 
stock, but nevertheless British Rail were still 
accused of being, at best, unsympathetic and, at 
worst, 'vandals'. Are such strong criticisms 
justified? 
It really depends on how you view the problem, BR do 
seen to be rather schizophrenic in their approach to 
environmental design. Sometimes they undertake very 
caimendable work in the restoration of Victorian 
stations (eg. Glasgow Central, York and Newcastle), 
and yet on other occasions they are responsible for 
seme very crass redevelopnent and modernisation 
schemes (eg. London Euston, London Victoria and 
Birmingham New Street). Some of the criticisms are, 
therefore, probably quite justifiable, but why should 
there be such a contrast within British Rail's design 
approach. 

While at British Rail, Bernard Kaukus was appointed 
as Director of Environment, with a seat cm the Board. 
The creation of this post says a lot about the public 
pressure British Rail were subject to, and is an 
inportant element in their self professed, new 
attitude towards design. It also led directly to the 
setting up of a system of Area Environmental Budgets, 
whereby each BR Area Manager received an annual 
budget for environmental works to his stations and 
railway lines (all other property is managed by BR 
Property Board). Some Area Managers took to this 
task irrmediately and instigated seme very worthwhile 
schemes, whereas others did not appear to be 
interested at all. It was, therefore, decided that 
those managers who spent their allocation would 
receive an increased budget the following year, and 
those who did not meet their target would have theirs 
cut, if not taken away totally. This can, in part, 
explain sane of the regional differences in 
environmental quality, but the question of station 
design is more ccrplicated. 

The British Railways Board have for some time now 
been concerned with bringing their railways up to 
modern standards of public expectation, and are, 
therefore, pushing forward a large modernisation 
progranme. The problem lies in their inability to 
relate their existing stock of buildings to their 

aspirations for a modern image, they have difficulty 
in comprehending that the two are not inconpatible • 
Modern does not necessarily mean clinical, nor does 
Victorian mean squalid. Existing Victorian stations 
can be sympathetically restored in a manner which 
fulfills British Rail's desired image, however, it 
would appear that it is only when pressured by public 
opinion, or fear of the same, that British Rail 
produce their ccrmendable schemes. 

There are inevitably going to be more buildings on 
British Rail's books than they can ever realistically 
need or use. It is for this reason, therefore, that 
they have a publically-available Register of Vacant 
Buildings which they are prepared to discuss with 
anyone interested in purchase. It is their 
experience, however, that there is very little real 
interest in the available buildings, and that they 
continue to be a major maintenance headache for the 
Board, especially if they are listed. So much so, in 
fact, that they would be very interested in 
transfering ownership to either local authorities or 
a national body, and, therefore, allow them to use 
their financial resources elsewhere. 

Although Bernard Kaukus was not always the most 
popular of people with the amenity societies, he will 
be sadly missed. For, not only did he bring an 
element of carpassion and finesse to the work of 
British Rail, when he retired, his former post of 
Director of Environment was not filled. This can 
only mean that environmental issues will be of much 
less importance in the future decisions of the 
British Railways Board. 

Mike Galloway 
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Urban Design at Gloucester 
College of Art 
DESIGN IN TOE BUILT ENVIRONMENT COURSE AT 
GLOUCESTERSHIRE COLLEGE OF ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY 

'Learning about design' by 'doing design' is the 
principle that underlies the new post-graduate 
diploma course - Design in the Built Environment - at 
Gloucester. It is a direct response to the needs of 
planners new working on Development Control, local 
plans, etc whose formal training has not prepared 
them for a role in the design process. The course is 
part-time so that practicing planners can attend, and 
fees are set at a level that post-Thatcher training 
budgets (or individual students) are likely to 
afford. Attendance is one day per fortnight (frcm 
2pm to 9pm) over the first three terms, and less 
often for individual thesis tutorials, in the 
remaining two terms. 

No such course can substitute for a full-time design 
education. It can provide a platform frcm which to 
pursue design quality, both in a developing personal 
understanding and in its professional application. 

The course is run by the School of Environmental 
Studies. All four of the course team are architects, 
one is also a planner, another is also a landscape 
architect. 

We believe that an understanding of design is best 
acquired through the direct experience of doing it, 
even if one is not subsequently going to pursue a 
formal design career. So the core of the course is a 
series of extended design projects. These are 
challenging and comprehensive in their scope, but 
organised so that students with limited design 
experience can manipulate and integrate technical, 
visual and human factors in a plausible three-
dimensional proposal. 

The first major project well illustrates this 
principle. The brief is to design a cafe/club and 
its setting in an urban park. But this is preceded 
by a detailed study of the work of a selected 
architect. From the range of suitable 20th Century 
monographs we include a variety of approaches, from 
Mackintosh to Bruce Goff. The architect study 
concentrates on the analysis of a small building 
which might be adapted to serve as the cafe. So the 
design stage of the project can proceed almost as a 
conversion of an existing building, in the manner of 
the chosen architect. By using a complete building 
as the starting point students can consider the range 
of visual, operational and technical criteria, 
without a detailed knowledge. Those students that 
feel more confident can rely less on their chosen 
architect and be more original in their approach. 

Other projects in the first two terms develop this 
pattern, using analytical studies on completed 
buildings, groups of buildings, landscapes, etc as a 
basis for original design projects. 

Lecture courses are organised in six areas of study: 
Precedents, Human Factors, Technology, Visual 
Factors, Design Methodology, and CaiTnunication 
Studies. Wherever possible these are integrated with 
the current project through workshops, studio 
exercises and tutorials. 

So these first two terms offer a basic understanding 
of the principles which underlie design in the built-
environment, seme experience of applying these ideas 
in an integrated design and an opportunity to learn 

and practice basic drawing conventions and 
techniques. None of these aspects can be covered in 
depth, rather a consciousness-raising process, 
providing windows on ideas to be followed up later. 

The second part of the course (term three) is based 
much more in the real (?) world of planning. Whilst 
it continues to provide more experience of three-
dimensional designing, it now studies this within the 
framework of current planning practice and procedure. 
Development control case studies, drawn frcm the 
students' experience, occupy much of this term. 
Emphasis is placed on 'reading the context' in which 
development is proposed. A diverse understanding of 
the physical, historical, social and visual context 
for a particular site can be the basis for informed 
discussion with fellow planners, members and public, 
as well as developers and architects. It can give 
definition to the vague language (" existing 
character") of much design guidance and may avoid 
planners crossing the threshold into detailed design 
proposals or imperatives. 

A design thesis occupies the final two terms. 
Students are again expected to do seme designing but 
the balance between design and theory, policy and 
practice is open to the student to decide. Generally 
students choose topics that have a locational and/or 
thematic relevance to their professional 'patch'. 
This year's subjects include: town or site specific 
'readings' or design guidance; urban regeneration; 
implications of energy efficiency en housing layout; 
a visual strategy for the suburban edge. 

The course started for the first time in January 
1984. A further group began in January 1985, but in 
future the course will start in September. So 
applications are new invited for interviews to be 
held in May and June. 

As well as the course content and organisation the 
attendance pattern has been a particular attraction 
to intending students. The course was created 
assuming a regional catchment area but we now find 
many students involved in a 200 mile round trip. By 
placing emphasis on project work to be done at heme 
the limited attendance at college is optimised. 

At interview most students have declared a 
professional rather than a personal motivation for 
taking the course, admitting the lack of specific 
training for their design related responsibilities. 
For many though, involvement with the course has 
generated a personal enthusiasm for design matters, 
which not only propels them through the demands of 
the course but presumably will sustain a continuing 
interest and growing understanding. 

It certainly provides a challenging and rewarding 
experience for those teaching on the course. 

Gerry Metealf 
Course Tutor 
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RENEWAL OF MEMBERSHIP 

A large proportion of members have new renewed their 
membership for the current year, but a significant 
number have not yet remembered, or have emitted to 
advise their bank to amend their standing order from 
£ 4.00 to £ 6.00. 
If you come into one of these categories you will 
find the appropriate reminder letter enclosed with 
this issue. If you are one of those busy people who 
have not yet had time to write a cheque or remind 
your bank manager, please take a little time off new 
to do so. We need to retain a healthy sized 
membership if we are to achieve our objectives as a 
Group. 

Eastern Region Study Tour 

All other events will be held at PCL, Marylebone 
Road, London. 

AGM 
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

Take notice that the sixth Annual General Meeting of 
the Urban Design Group will be held at the 
Polytechnic of Central London, 35 Marylebone Road, 
London, NW1 on Tuesday 21 May 1985 at 6pm. 

AGENDA 

1. Apologies for Absence. 
2. Chairman's Report. 
3. Treasurer's Report. 
4. Election of President 1985/87. 
5. Election of Ccnmittee and Officers. 
6. Any Other Business. 

Following the AGM there will be a talk by Christopher 
Benson which will update the current progress in 
London Docklands. 

News 
UDG MEMBER APPOINTED TO NEW WESTMINSTER POST 

James Thomas, the former Director of Development at 
Tower Hamlets, has recently been appointed to the 
newly created post of Director of Planning and 
Transportation for the City of Westminster. 

This post combines the old City Engineer's and City 
Planning Officer's departments, and Mr Thcmas feels 
that his new portfolio is a big step forward and he 
intends to carry the urban design banner at 
Westminster. 

Diary 
Tuesday 30 April, 6pm 

k May - 12 May * 

Tuesday 21 May, 6pm 

T h u r s d a y 20 June 1985 
One-Day Conference 

NEW ROADS FOR LONDON 

STUDY TOUR: ITALIAN HILL 
TOWNS 

AGM followed by 
LONDON DOCKLANDS UPDATE 

THE POST-WAR HOUSING 
ESTATES: 
Humanising the Legacy 
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Index 
INDEX OF PRINCIPAL ARTICLES IN THE URBAN DESIGN 
QUARTERLY (AUGUST 1980 - APRIL 1985) 

The Quarterly magazine of the Urban Design Group has 
nCM reached its seventeenth issue and almost its 
fifth anniversary, and it seems an appropriate time 
to ccmpile an index of the main articles during this 
time. 

On the surface this would appear to be a simple task, 
but on investigation it became apparent that a talk 
given to a meeting of the Group under one title was 
reported under a different heading, neither of which 
gave an accurate indication of the contents of the 
talk. 

In the end, it was decided, in this initial index, to 
give the subject or main theme under consideration 
and to attribute the article to the original speaker 
or the author. 

We hope that the index will be helpful to members, 
and be a surprise in terms of the extent and depth of 
urban design issues covered and number of 
contributors. Back issues or photocopies thereof are 
available for sale fran the editors. 

URBAN DESIGN QUARTERLY 
INDEX OF PRINCIPAL ARTICLES (AUGUST 1980-APRIL 1985) 

No Mth Year Subject Speaker 
(not necessarily or Author 
title) 

1 Aug 1980 Design of roads in 
tcwns John Evans 

Aesthetic control 
of design Francis Tibbalds 

No Mth Year Subject Speaker 
(not necessarily or Author 
title) 

5 Dec 1981 Birmingham -
Mending the City 

Dockland images 
Joe Holyoak 
Ted Hollamby 

Bath Forum : Urban 
Design Objectives John Billingham 

6 Mar 1982 Road networks in 
Milton Keynes 

RIBA & RTPI urban 
design discussion 
at Winchester 

Edinburgh 
University 
urban design 
course 

Changing values in 
urban design 

Planners in the 
Future 

Walter Bor 

Lee Newlyn 

John Thompson 

Bob Jarvis 

Francis Tibbalds 

Jul 1982 1982 Conference : 
Thamesside 

Space planning & 
urban design 

Environmental 
education & urban 
design 

Design of new 
buildings in 
historic areas 

Perception of 
urban design 

Francis Tibbalds 

Frank Duffy & 
Sheena Wilson 

Jeff Bishop 

Roy Worskett 

Dr Peter Smith 

Nov 1980 Dutch woonerven 

Stockport Economic 
Enterprise Zone 

Francis Tibbalds 

Dick Hargreave 

3 Feb/ 1981 Closer integration 
Mar of RIBA & RTPI 

Birmingham Poly 
Environmental 
Management Course 

Aberdeen Scott 
Sutherland Urban 
Design Course 

Middle East urban 
design work 

John Collins 

David Leyland 

Neil Parkyn 

4 Aug/ 1981 Warsaw irrpressions 
Sep 

Street design in 
new tcwns 

Urban Design 
Group 
Constitution 

Oxford Polytechnic 
urban design 
course 

Alexi Marmot 

Hugh Cannings 

8 NOv 1982 Urban design in a 
local authority Mike Galloway 

Ccmnunity 
participation in 
environmental 
design Henry Sanoff 

Manchester 
University urban 
design course Peter Dovell 
A Theory of Good 
City Form by Kevin reviewer -
Lynch John Punter 

Feb 1983 Defensible space 
in Southwark 

Landscape design 
Urban design in 
London during 25 
years 

Public 
participation in 
landscape design 

Urban design in 
France 

Dr Alice Coleman 

John Whalley 

Walter Bor & 
John Parker 

Ian Thotpson 

Alan Stones 
Brian Goodey 
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No Mth Year Subject Speaker No Mth Year Subject Speaker 
(not necessarily or Author (not necessarily or Author 
title) title) 

10 May 1983 Pressures on urban 
design courses Ivor Samuels 

14/ Aug 1984 
15 

Positive 
development 
control 

Research in urban 
design 

John Minett 

Brian Goodey 

Designing 
responsive places Ian Bentley 
Re-use of run down 
areas Philip Opher 

Teaching urban 
design to overseas 
students Geoff Payne 

11 Aug/ 1983 Approach to 
Sep design & planning 

1983 Conference : 
Mending the City 
Pedestrian 
precincts in 
Britain 
York Forum : Urban 
design - education 
& practice 

Kevin Lynch 

Francis Tibbalds 

John Roberts 

Francis Tibbalds 
Financing quality Richard 
in urban design MacCormac & 

John Ratcliff 
Design of new 
buildings in 
historic areas 

Worskett/Games/ 
Luckhurst/ 
Shepherd/Stenning 

12 Feb 1984 Response to DoE 
Circular on 
abolition of GLC 
& Met Counties 

Submission to 
Nuffield Inquiry 
can the Future of 
Planning 

Design control in 
Lanzarote Cesar Manrique 

Tony Meats & 
Neil Parkyn 

Urban design 
consultancy 
overseas 
Response to DoE 
Circular on 
Design & 
Development Control 
British & French 
New Tcv/ns 

Christopher 
Alexanders recent 
work Paul Ph Tzovaris 
Urban Development Alexi Marmot & 
Grants in USA & UK Martin Symes 

Alan Stones & 
Paul Murrain 

Changing 
approaches to 
Urban Renewal 

1983 Conference : 
Mending the City 
Special Issue 

Introduction 
Future approaches 
to mending the 
city 

Private sector 
initiatives 

Ccrrmunity 
initiatives 
through City Farms 
Blackness 
Improvement Area 
EXjndee 

Marginal buildings 
turned into 
successes 

Conservation & 
renewal in the 
Lace Market 
Nottingham 

Editor : 
Francis Tibbalds 

Leslie Ginsberg 

Jim McCluskey 

Doug Hart 

Mike Primarolo 

Frederick 
Stafford & 
Carol Wright 

John Worthington 

Peter Hill 

16 Dec 1984 Is urban design 
only for the 
rich? 
The importance 
of speed of 
action in urban 
design 

Newcastle 
University urban 
design course 
The Aesthetic 
Control Debate 

The architect as 
urban designer 

Frank Medhurst 

Ian Ness/Alan 
Simpson/Neville 
Whittaker 

James Stewart 
Terry O'Rourke/ 
Dr John Punter/ 
Roy Worskett 

Terry Farrell 
UDG Eastern Region 
Study Tour of the 
Bastide Towns of 
South-West France Alan Stones 

17 Apr 1985 Report on the 
UDG Forum in 
Liverpool 

New Roads for 
London? 
Urban Design 
Competitions 
- the Glasgow 
experience 

The horrors of 
heritage 

Ccmprehensive 
index of principal 
articles 

John Billingham 

Mike Higgins 

Mike Galloway 

Bernard Kaukus 

Dalia Litchfield 
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